
Windsor Property 
Extensions

Extension Specialists Garden Room Specialists    

Family Business Est. 25 Years

- Extensions 
- Loft Conversions  
- Garage Conversions 
- Bespoke Garden Rooms
- Renovations

windsorpropertyextensions.com

Phone: 01277 37 52 37 Mobile: 07958 787 297

Email: wpm321@msn.com

The Voice of the Communityemail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk
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U
p

m
in

st
er

 &
 C

ra
n

h
am

 E
d

it
io

n

www.ucra.co.uk

DECEMBER 2022

Merry Christmas and 
a Happy New Year!                  
Merry Christmas and Happy New Year to you all, our Bulletin 
readers and our members.  I would also like to welcome all 
those who have joined the Residents’ Association in 2022.   
Again, this year I am pleased to report that we have been able 
to support various local organisations and charities, which have 
benefited from the Association’s financial donations. This is a result of your ongoing generosity. 
It has again been a difficult year for all of us, and the Executive Committee would like to thank 
our Bulletin team, Advertising/Accounts’ section, Area Co-ordinators, Deliverers/Subscription 
Collectors, and all those involved in producing the Bulletin, during another challenging year.  
We would also like to thank all of the residents, who have supported our ongoing ‘Shop Local, 
Hire Local’ scheme.  It was great to see so many new diverse business outlets opening in our 
town centres this year, and to see them being used by local residents.  We recognise that there 
are difficult times ahead for our residents, and the Council has created a section titled Havering 
Council Cost of Living on their website, which is devoted to providing useful information to 
help residents through these financially challenging times. Finally, your Residents’ Association 
Councillors are committed to serving the people of Upminster, Cranham,  North Ockendon and 
The Dury Falls Estate, and will continue to do so this coming year and thereafter.  Thank you for 
your continued support and have a great Christmas and a Happy New Year.

Cllr CHRIS WILKINS - Chairman Upminster and Cranham Residents’ Association

Budget Update
Councillors Linda Hawthorn and Chris Wilkins attended the Council Budget Consultation 
meeting on Saturday, 5 November at Upminster Library, which was very well attended. The 
session gave an opportunity to discuss and influence the Council's budget proposals for next 
year.  Residents at the meeting stated that they required more details on how savings would be 
achieved by, for example, collecting refuse bi-weekly as well as questioning why the toilets near 
Upminster Park had to be closed. There were serious concerns raised regarding the cutting of 
Havering’s Citizen Advice Bureau’s grant, especially whilst there is a cost-of-living crisis in the 
country. We will consider these views when setting the 2023/24 budget.  For further details and 
how to complete the Budget Consultation Survey, visit Havering Council's Budget Consultation 
2023. 

Cllrs LINDA HAWTHORN and CHRIS WILKINS

The Upminster & Cranham Residents' Association - 
always available, not just at election times

Proposed quarry 
update
Following on from our last article regarding 
the proposed quarry, which will be sited at 
Rainham Lodge Farm, Berwick Pond Road, 
we would like it be clear to our residents that 
your Upminster Councillors are opposed to 
the scheme, and if an application is submitted 
to the Council, we will call-in the application, 
so that the matter is discussed at the Strategic 
Planning Committee.  Your local Councillors 
will be raising objections to the scheme, 
which will include:     
• The bridge between Parklands and Bonnets 	
   Wood is probably not structurally strong      
   enough to withstand the increased number  
   of Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGVs). 
• Effects on the water table, which could lead  
   to local flooding in the area. 
• Extra HGVs on already busy routes - mostly  
   narrow lanes. 
• Noise pollution from activities and  
   machinery.
UCRA Councillors Linda Hawthorn and Chris 
Wilkins joined Councillors Gerry O’Sullivan, 
Graham Williamson, Reg Whitney and 
the Leader of the Council Ray Morgon at a 
meeting organised by the Quiet Not Quarry 
Group.    URCA Councillors spoke at the 
meeting and pledged support and offered 
to work with the Quiet Not Quarry Group 
opposing any planning application for the 
proposed new quarry.  Should there be an 
application made, we request residents to 
send individual objections into the Council 
Planning Department, rather than a petition 
as this will be counted as one objection.
Cllrs LINDA HAWTHORN and  
CHRIS WILKINS
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Family Business Est. Over 35 years

No Salesman, No Canvassers, No H

97 FRONT LANE, UPMINSTER, RM14 1XN WWW.ATOG.CO.UK
01708 250 070

ALL
 

AREAS

COVERED
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WINDOWS - DOORS - CONSERVATORIES

uPVC - ALUMINIUM - SEALED UNIT REPLACEMENT

11835

Tel: 01708 229857  Mobile: 07415 096551

Paul Gilham 07985 185872
01708 229835
or info@gilhamelectrical.co.uk

Linda Hawthorn 01708 225451

lindahawthorn@hotmail.co.uk

Oscar Ford 01708 641317

oforducra@gmail.com

Chris Wilkins 07960 059195

CouncillorChristopher.Wilkins@havering.gov.uk

UPMINSTER WARD

Europe’s largest 
data-centre
Th e Council has been in 
negotiations with a private sector 
developer, Digital Reef, who wish 
to build Europe’s largest data-
centre on a site of 175 hectares to 
the east of the M25. Th e location 
has been identifi ed as being close 
to the necessary power supply 
from the Warley Power Station, 
and with good access to fi bre data 
cabling. 
Th is proposal would represent a 
major development on land that 
sits within the Green Belt and so 
requires special circumstances to 
be demonstrated which will need 
to pass through a full Planning 
and approval process. 
It is expected that this will require 
signifi cant engagement with the 
community through the planning 
and development stage, and in 
relation to onward employment, 
educational and research activity, 
along with the design of publicly 
accessible green space, if the 
project goes ahead. 
Amongst the suggested benefi ts 
are the creation of around 
2,370 jobs for local people. 
Environmental research and 
educational activity is planned 
in partnership with Leicester 
University and others. Most of 

the currently privately owned 
site, around 121 hectares, would 
become an ecology park for 
public recreational use. In the 
round, it is the intention that the 
data-centre project would be 
carbon neutral. 
Cllr OSCAR FORD

Reflections 
of the first 6 
months
As I write this, it has been just 
over 6 months since I was 
elected a ward Councillor. A 
great deal has happened during 
that time; the merry go round of 
Government ministers, the state 
of the economy, and the cost of 
living crisis has impacted severely 
what we have tried to achieve. In 
practical terms it has resulted in 
trying to stabilise an organisation 
that was suff ering from vast 
amounts of underfunding and 
a high level of overspend. Th e 
capital budget, where we seek to 
provide outcomes that improve 
our community has been badly 
aff ected by interest rate rises and 
increasing costs. Th at said, your 
ward Councillors will endeavour 
to strive for improvements and 
higher levels of customer service 
and transparency. 
Cllr PHIL RUCK 

Your Upminster and Cranham Residents’ Association 
Councillors are on facebook

For Upminster search:  ‘UCRA Oscar Ford’
For Cranham search: ‘UCRA Phil Ruck’

CP CARPET CLEANING
 Carpet & Upholstery cleaning specialist with 
20+years experience, competitive prices, 
includes a sanitising & deodorising treatment.
Fully insured and DBS certified

Carl: 07951 235195
Email: cpickering1976@outlook.com
www.cpcarpetcleaning.com      CP Carpet Cleaning

Gillian Ford 01708 641317

councillorgillian.ford@havering.gov.uk

John Tyler 07982 962925

JohnTylerUCResidents@outlook.com

Phil Ruck 07858 188939 

philruckucra@yahoo.com

CRANHAM WARD

@CllrTyler 

ASSOCIATION COUNCILLORS
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For more information, please call
Gary or Chris James or Shane Green 
Office: 01708 250772
Mobiles: 0777 311 8268, 0795 002 5841, 07890 971 579

• Family run Upminster business.
• Established in Upminster for 40 years
• Fully insured
• Loft Conversion completed in 6 weeks in most cases
• Previous work can be viewed
• References available
• Plans drawn and submitted

01245 842063

Cost-of-living             
The cost-of-living crisis is high 
up on the Council’s agenda. 
In collaboration with partners, 
information, advice and support 
has been put into place. A 
dedicated website has been 
set up, which includes links 
to information and advice on 
general finances, foodbanks, 
benefits, energy support, children 
and schools. Information on the 
Borough’s warm places will be 
added. Please use the website 
to signpost family members and 
friends who may not have internet 
access. The website is intended to 
be used by front line practitioners, 
the voluntary and private sectors 
and residents. It will be updated 
with more information over the 
coming weeks. 
https://www.havering.gov.uk/
info/20096/community/759/
financial_help_and_advice 
Cllr GILLIAN FORD

Proposed 
development 
on Station Road, 
Upminster 

(former Time-
Tees site): 
A planning application has been 
lodged for the site vacated by 
Time-Tees, a regular Bulletin 
advertiser whose services were 
used by many local residents.  
The proposal is for an 82 room 
hotel which has been designed 
for Travelodge. Included is a 
commercial unit likely to be 
rented to a major retailer. The 
Costa outlet would remain 
as part of the development.
Residents wishing to review 
the application you can use the 
following reference and link on 
the Council's website, where 
comments on the application can 
also be submitted:
Planning reference P1585.22  
https://development.havering.
gov.uk/OcellaWeb/
Your Upminster Councillors have 
already received some comments 
regarding the application and 
would urge anyone with a view 
to submit their comments via 
the link. In view of the feedback 
received, a call-in has been 
lodged with the Planning 
Office, which means that the 
Planning Committee will have an 
opportunity to consider all of the 
concerns before a decision on the 
proposal is taken.

Upminster 
Methodist 
Church Festival 
of Stars
Saturday 3rd to Sunday 11th 
December.  After the success of 
the Christmas Tree Trail in 2020, 
we have decided to repeat this for 
2022. This year, the intention is 
to create a trail of Christmas trees 
around the streets of Upminster 
and Cranham. We intend to have 
more than one trail, so if you are 
planning to decorate a tree in 
your front garden at Christmas, 
perhaps you may consider joining 
in? The more trees we have, the 
better the trail will be.  The theme 
is “Stars’ which lends itself to 
many different ideas. Contributors 
will be given a “star sign” to show 
that they are part of the trail 
and hopefully this year, turn the 
Christmas Tree Festival into a 
Festival of Stars. 
This event will be a fund-raiser 
to support the local foodbank 
and a “Just Giving” page will 
be set up for donations.  As in 
previous years we will be having a 
Memory Tree inside the Methodist 
church for visitors to add a star 
for thanksgiving or remembrance 
and the church will be decorated 
for Christmas on this theme.  We 

intend to open the church on 
Saturday 3rd and 10th December 
from 10-2pm and Sunday 4th 
and 11th  December from 2-4pm 
during the Festival.  There will be 
refreshments available on those 
days. During the Festival week we 
are holding various events in the 
church including visits from the 
local primary school choirs. More 
information will be displayed on 
posters and advertised on the 
Upminster Methodist church 
website and social media. If you 
would like any more information 
about the Festival, please email  
Upminsterchristmastreefest@
gmail.com   

Sleeping Beauty 
Panto
All Saints Players’ present 
their forthcoming production 
Sleeping Beauty, by Alan P 
Frayn.  Journey to Muddleby 
on Marsh and watch the story 
unfold of Princess Rose and the 
spell to send her to sleep for 100 
years.  Join Nurse Hettie Harpic, 
a puddle-brained handyman and 
two hapless heralds along with 
royalty, fairies and an evil witch 
in a pantomime for all the family. 
All Saints Church Hall, Ardleigh 
Green Road, Hornchurch, RM11 
2LG. Performances are at 8pm 
on Thursday 26 and Friday 27 
January 2023 and at 2.30pm and 

Family 3 bed, 1 bathroom apartment with additional sofa bed. 
Located in Soldeu in Andorra, 5 mins walk from ski lift.

Available to rent for family/friends’ holidays. 
Great location for skiing in the winter and hiking,  

mountain biking and canoeing in the summer.
Call 01708 223321  

for further details and availability. Speak to Rachel & James. 

Holiday apartment for rent

continued on page 5
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Call 01708 730830

LG Insurance
Services

Call now for GOOD ADVICE & COMPETITIVE PREMIUMS
from our LOCAL OFFICE.

And Yes we can compete with the Direct Insurers
and the internet

No call centres, No pressing buttons, No automated services
JUST US - REAL PEOPLE WITH GOOD OLD FASHIONED SERVICE

FROM AN ESTABLISHED BROKER

or pop into our local office at
2 Suttons Lane, Hornchurch, RM12 6RJ (near Hornchurch station)

Commercial and
Personal Insurance Brokers

PLASTERING

CONTACT: CLAY DAWKINS

TEL: 07961  379277 / 01708 470841

EMAIL: CLAY.DAWKINS@LIVE.CO.UK

     • Professional • High Quality

• Reskim over Artex • New ceilings

           • Clean and Reliable

      • Cove & Cornice • Painting

            • Cheapest Rates

             • OAP Discounts

             • Free Estimates

         • 27 Years Experience

• Hornchurch and Surrounding Areas

M  Bray
painting and decorating
 all aspects of decorating covered

small jobs to complete re-decorations
 over 20 years experience

polite service - clean and tidy work with a high quality finish
local references available

Tel: 01708 223608 /  07983 486655
e-mail: mathew.bray@sky.com

Is now the time to 
review your financial 
planning arrangements ?
   

 

 
Austin - Chapel 
Independent Financial Advisers LLP 

 



and 8pm on Saturday 28 January.  
Doors open at 7.30pm for evening 
performances and 2pm for the 
Saturday matinee.
Price: £7.50.  Contact the Box 
Office on 01708 456683 or email 
boxoffice@allsaintsplayers.org.
uk for tickets.  Information is also 
available at
www.allsaintsplayers.org.uk

Arnie De’Milia 
raising funds 
for charity
Local business owner, Arnie 
De’Milia of De’Milia barbers 
at Upminster Bridge (and 
Brentwood) is a British-Albanian 
living in Essex since 1998.  He is 
a regular participant in charity 
fund raising events.  Last year 
he raised a total of £628 for 
Lennox children’s cancer fund, 
and this year took place in the 
London to Brighton 100K off-road 
bike ride raising £694 for the 
British Heart Foundation.  More 
recently, in October, he flew to 
Tirana Albania, along with 32 
British-Albanian professionals 
and business owners from across 
different parts of the UK.  They 
joined 200 Albanian runners from 

across the UK, Germany, Italy, 
USA and Canada to take part in 
a half marathon for children of 
Albania with Down Syndrome.  
These children do not get any 
support from the Albanian 
government and desperately rely 
on the donations raised.  For 
every 5 euros raised it enables 1 
child to go to a day centre which 
helps with food, education and 
treatment. The alternative is the 
child stays at home every day all 
year round.   Collectively they 
raised a total of 21,359 euros, 
2,000 of which was raised by 
Arnie from customer donations.  
This will support 10 children with 
Down Syndrome to go to the day 
centre for 1 year. Arnie is already 
looking forward to repeating this 
again next year and has been 
touched by the love and thanks 
he has received from the Albanian 
families.  A fantastic achievement,  
well done Arnie!!

Local 
Government
Back in the September I wrote 
regarding Havering Council and 
the work by Councillors.  When 
I was first elected in 1978 the 
Council worked on a Committee 
system. This stopped in 2002 
when the Council went over 
to a Cabinet system similar 
to central government.  Here 
in Havering the Leader of the 
Council appoints a Cabinet with 
around 8 members each having 
a specific responsibility portfolio 
ie Housing, Adult Care etc.  There 
are still several committees for 
Planning, Licensing and Scrutiny etc.
The current Havering Council 
is led by Havering Residents 
Association. It was pleasing to 
see that elsewhere in the country 
more and more Residents’ 
Councillors are getting elected.  
I would like to thank those 
of you who got in touch with 
me regarding the potential to 
become a local Councillor in the 
future. This area has an excellent 
tradition of electing Residents’ 
Association Councillors.  
Being a member of Havering 
Council is an honour and very 
rewarding.   If you have ever 
considered becoming a Residents’ 

Association Councillor and would 
like further information and wish 
to discuss this, please contact me 
at bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk .
RON OWER

WWII Invasion 
defences
I wonder how many people have 
walked past the small concrete 
construction in Hall Lane Playing 
Fields between the cricket 
pavilion and Hall Lane, just by 
the line of trees and wondered 
what on earth it was for.   With 
the help of Simon Donoghue 
Local Histories Librarian based 
at Romford Library and his huge 
knowledge of places to look for 
information I have been able to 
find out.
Tony Philpott Chairman of the 
Trust, RAF Hornchurch Heritage 
Centre was able to identify it as 
a Spigot Mortar Mounting which 
would have been manned by The 
Home Guard in time of invasion. 
The Spigot Mortar was an anti-
tank and anti-personnel weapon 
capable of projecting a 20lb bomb 
900 yards.  A number of these 
mounts were placed at strategic 
points for defence and another 
was in Station Lane Hornchurch 
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continued on page 7
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Christmas

Monday 12 December 2022
11 am - 1 pm - Queen's Theatre Hornchurch

Special guest performances from
The Hornchurch Can't Sing Choir, Benhurst Primary

School Choir and Pinney Talfourd Choir
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To book your tickets, please call the box office at Queen’s Theatre on
01708 443333

office@novusarchitecturaldesign.co.uk                                                   0203 468 4783

www.novusarchitecturaldesign.co.uk                                   85 Great Portland Street, London, W1W 7LT

PROJECT MANAGEMENT

PLANNING & BUILDING REGS

PROJECT MANAGEMENT

CONCEPT & DESIGN

NEW BUILD & EXTENSIONS

COMMERCIAL

RESIDENTIAL
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Extensions

Garage conversions

Internal and external refurbishments (All aspects)

Alterations and knock throughs

Plastering and decoration

Supply and installation of Bi-fold doors, roof lanterns, uPVC windows and all

roofline products

Kitchens and bathrooms designed, supplied and installed (Showroom facilities

available)

Landlord refurbishments (End of tenancy)

Plumbing, heating, gas and electrical works

01708 229031 / 07917 002628

gidleybuilders@gmail.com

www.gidleybuilders.co.uk

07539 444 413

For your FREE QUOTE CALL

01708 463 526

3535 YEARS EXPERTISE

Windows • Doors • Conservatories • Fascia and Guttering • Conservatory Refurbishments

Visit Our Local Showroom. Concept House, Billet Lane, Hornchurch, Essex, RM11 1XP

For your FREE QUOTE CALL

Trading Standards Approved 
www.conceptwindows.co.uk

OVEROVER

DOMESTIC AND COMMERCIAL
GAS, CENTRAL HEATING AND PLUMBING
INSTALLATION SERVICING AND REPAIRS

BOILER REPLACEMENTS
GAS SAFETY CHECKS

LANDLORD CERTIFICATES
ANNUAL SERVICE REMINDERS

WE SUPPLY AND INSTALL ENERGY 
EFFICIENT SMART CONTROLS

(can reduce energy consumption upto 20%)
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near the site where the original 
Queen’s Theatre stood. 
So now we know what it was for 
and I hope that it is preserved as 
part of our wartime history. The 
Pill Box Studies Group have now 
added it to their Register.
Grid Reference TQ 56599 87844
RICHARD MOOREY

Lower Thames 
Crossing : 
Planning 
Application 
submitted

The Cranham and Upminster 
Councillors have maintained the 
pressure on National Highways 
over the summer, around the 
development of plans and 
consultation approach for the 
Lower Thames Crossing project, 
raising concerns in relation to 
traffic impact on schools, general 
access issues during construction, 
and in particular a potentially 
serious impact on the Upminster 
Crematorium and some local 
businesses due to local road closures. 
The re-siting of the proposed 
construction compound to  a 
location close to Church Lane 
had been raised as being 
of a particular concern for  
some local residents. Ward 
Councillors highlighted that 
consultation around that 
important change had not 
taken place, and the National 
Highways representatives have 
subsequently followed this up. 
National Highways have now 
formally submitted their Planning 
Application for the project to 
the Planning Inspectorate. If 
the Inspectorate accepts the 
application, it will move into the 
examination stages in December, 
where supporting evidence and 
concerns can be considered. 
There remain a number of design 
elements to be worked through 
and National Highways will 

maintain an ongoing dialogue 
with the Council and Councillors 
ahead of any final approval 
decision by the Secretary of State.

Cllr OSCAR FORD 

11 Station 
Road, Upminster  
Eastern Iron Works are bringing 
forward a proposal for the 
redevelopment of the former 
Time Tees garage site on Station 
Road. It will deliver an 82-bed 
hotel in a part four and part five 
storey scheme over new retail 
units at street level. It will retain 
a unit for Costa. It will provide an 
economic boost for, and a signal 
of investment in, Upminster.  
The hotel has been configured 
as a business hotel for short 
term stays which provides no 
catering or restaurant facilities. 
Hotel residents and visitors 
will bring spending to local 
shops and services and provide 
a much-needed local facility 
which sits outside of Romford. 
The hotel and retail units will 
provide local jobs. Several 
local businesses have already 
expressed interest in occupying 
the retail units. Considerable 
investment and construction 
jobs will arise through the 

17-month development phase. 
Careful attention has gone 
into the scheme’s design. This 
reflects the local use of brickwork 
detailing and emphasises certain 
architectural features of the 
façades. Being located in the 
Town Centre, access by train and 
on foot will help reduce car use. 
We expect the Council to grant 
planning permission early next 
year followed by a start on site 
and completion by Summer 2024.
EASTERN IRON WORKS 

Upminster 
welcomes 
BrewDog
As we go to print, the Upminster 
BrewDog in Station Road has 
now opened. The opening in 
Upminster is part of BrewDog’s 
plans to increase its number 
of outlets across the UK. With 
a roof terrace, 30 taps of craft 

L. J. NICHOLLS
INTERIOR & EXTERIOR

PAINTING, DECORATING &
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE

UPMINSTER

01708 288022 / 07958 492177

Creating looks 
you’ll love

A new service completely tailored to you. 
Providing inspiration with colours, concepts, layouts, 

lighting, fabric and furniture. Giving you the perfect look 
that you’ve always dreamed of for your home.

www.roomes.co.uk 22-24 Station Road, Upminster, Essex RM14 2UB

01708 255300
Book a consultation with us today

Enjoy a safer shopping experience at Roomes with sanitisation and social distancing throughout the showroom


















continued on page 9
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beers and a food menu serving 
burgers, wings, salads and 
weekend brunch we’re sure 
this will be a popular place for 
many local residents.  With the 
many other eating and drinking 
establishments we have in our 
town centre, we really are spoilt 
for choice.

Car Crime
We have received the following 
advice from the local Police.  
There has been an increase of 
car crime being reported locally, 
particularly overnight. Please 
ensure your car is properly locked 
and please have a look at the 
security you have in place.  If you 
have a keyless car use a Faraday 
bag or metal tin to stop the signal 
from the keys to the car being 
intercepted.  Report crime by 
calling 101 or in an emergency 
call 999.  Remember, you can 
also report crime online on our 
website: https://www.met.police.uk/

Council 
emergency 
number
Kindly note the Council’s out 

of hours emergency number 
is 01708 433999.  Please try 
and give the post code for 
where the problem is or as 
much information as possible.              
The office hours number is    
01708 434343. 

The Wesley 
Players 
Present – 
‘Jack and The 
Beans Talk’
Poor Jack, sent to market by 
his wicked stepmother to sell 
their cow, he gets tricked into 
accepting a handful of beans. 
But what’s this? He has an old 
lamp in his rucksack and we 
all know what happens if you 
rub an old lamp! Suddenly the 
beans come to life and he meets 
all sorts of weird and wonderful 
characters, Puss, The Big Bad 
Wolf, Canderella, an officious 
policeman, and two halves of a 
panto horse. Can these people 
help him find true love and 
happiness? Can he help them 
or will his wicked stepmother 
track him down? Join us for a 
fantastically original, funny and 
ridiculously silly pantomime 
suitable for the whole family 

written by Trevor Povey.  
Performances: are at 8pm on 
Thursday, 26th and Friday, 27th 
January at 1.30pm, 4.30pm and 
8pm on Saturday, 28th January at 
Wesley Hall, Upminster Methodist 
Church, 10, Hall Lane, Upminster, 
Essex  RM14 1AE. 
Tickets are available on the door: 
£10 Adults, £8 for concessions 
and £6 for children (up to 16). 
As usual Senior Citizens are 
admitted free on the Thursday 
and Friday evening shows.  We 
accept card payments on the 
door and there is a discount if you 
book direct through our website. 
www.wesley-players.co.uk . 
Alternatively, you can reserve 
tickets by Text to Box Office on 
07708 214 742 or email     
tickets@wesley-players.co.uk

True hope at 
Christmas 
Many people I’ve spoken to 
have expressed a longing for 
real hope - in relationships, 
employment, their family, a 
health issue, finances, etc. The 
Christian community would love 
you to know that the God of the 
Bible, who created the universe, 
is searching for a personal 
relationship with you and me, 
and He took the initiative on an 
occasion we’ve called ‘Christmas’, 

to come to earth in the human 
form of Jesus Christ, to pave the 
way for that friendship to happen. 
We invite you and your family to 
visit a service in one of our local 
church groups, and experience 
the wonder, purpose and only 
true HOPE for yourselves.  
Happy Christmas, everyone!
PAUL THOMPSON, Leader of 
King’s Church, Upminster, on 
behalf of: Churches Together in 
Upminster, Cranham and North 
Ockendon 
(www.ctucno.org )

Hedgehogs  
Driving back through Upminster 
recently one evening I saw a 
hedgehog walking across the 
road. Whilst we often see foxes 
locally, I had not seen a hedgehog 
for some time. Looking into this I 
am informed that their numbers 
in the last two decades have 
declined where once there were 
millions, I understand numbers 
are now in the hundreds of 
thousands.  The UK dwelling 
hedgehog is on an international 
red list, thus there is a threat of 
extinction. The loss of hedgerows 
in the countryside which provide 
food and shelter for hedgehogs 

continued on page 11
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S C R Roofing
• All Flat Roofing • Felt and Liquids  • Fascias and Gutters

All work guaranteed, All work insured

Contact Steve Rawles
Tel: 07971 171363 • 01708 640177
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Bi-folding Doors
Sliding Doors

Aluminium Systems
Hardwood systems

UPVC Flush Systems
Double & Triple Glazing

Entrance Doors
Residential Doors

French Doors
Lanterns

Orangeries
Conservatories

info@romvalleyglass.com
www.romvalleyglass.com

14 Prospect Way, 
Hutton,

Brentwood,
CM13 1XA

01277 676660

Brighten your outlook with Rom Valley
Glass & Glazing

Rom Valley Glass Limited | Company Number: 029238 54 | VAT Registration Number: 705 782623
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has led to the drastic reduction 
in numbers.  In built up areas 
where there are lots of fences, it 
is suggested that drilling a hole 
at the bottom of the fence would 
allow hedgehogs to roam during 
the night.  They love a nice area 
to sleep during the day in a nice 
hideaway made up of leaves etc 
in gardens.   Please be careful if 
you have a heap of leaves that you 
intend to dispose of at this time 
of year, it may be a home to 
a hedgehog!
RON OWER

Hornchurch 
Football Club  
Upcoming home fixtures 
Saturday, 10th December 
Kingstonian, Saturday, 17th 
December Bognor Regis and 
Monday, 2nd January 
Carshalton Athletic.  
Kick off at 3pm – at the Stadium in 
Bridge Avenue.
Please keep an eye on the club’s 
website for any updates on kick 
off times etc.
Please support the “Urchins” your 
local team, a great afternoon out 
watching excellent football.

Bring a Bottle   
Upminster Station has seen a 
wide range of improvements 
over the years.  I remember 
this Association requesting 
a permanent entrance onto 
platform one to prevent car park 
users having to go all the way up 
to the main entrance. Interesting 
to see how well this entrance 
is used.  Just a reminder that a 
water station has been installed 
on platform one - a welcome 
addition.
RON OWER

Upminster CC
v Essex CCC  
After a Covid enforced absence, 
the Annual Benefit Match 
against Essex County Cricket 
Club resumed on Sunday, 18 
September.  During the morning 
there were training sessions 
and cricket matches involving 
young Colts and our girls and 
ladies.  Our young Colts were also 
involved in a closely contested 
match against a Havering XI 
within their age group.  The main 
event was a 20 over match against 
the County Eleven which was 
played in good spirit and resulted 

in an Essex victory by 
a narrow margin. It is 
anticipated the number 
of spectators on the day 
exceeded 1,000 and 
Upminster Cricket Club 
wishes to place on record, 
its appreciation of the 
continuing support of the 
Upminster public on the 
occasion of these matches.  
As a result of a raffle and 
other fundraising activities, 
a cheque for £3,500 was 
presented to the Essex 
Cricket Foundation, a charity 
formed for promoting cricket 
at all levels within Essex.  
Any residual monies on the 
day will be donated by the 
Club to the promotion of 
Upminster Youth Cricket.
DAVID PARISH 

Thames 
Chase
Season’s greeting from the team 
at Thames Chase. We do hope 
you can join us during December 
as we have lots of festive events 
for all ages. Our popular family 
winter walks return, get into the 
Christmas spirit  and join us for 
a magical walk from the Thames 
Chase Visitor Centre to enjoy 

the special beauty of trees in 
winter,  with carols and poems 
to share as we make our way 
around the paths, a great way 
to begin the festive season. Join 
us for a glass of mulled wine or 
juice and a mince pie afterwards. 
Please ensure dogs are on a lead. 
Suitable for ages 4 years and over. 
Not suitable for buggies. Date: 
Sunday 4th / 11th December 2022 
Time: 10:00am-1pm. Price: £6 per 

continued on page 13
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Family run business- est 1978
Fully licensed & Air Conditioned

Opening Hours
7 days a week, incl Bank Holidays

Sunday- Thurs: 12 noon to 2.30pm & 5.30- 11.30pm
Friday & Saturday: 12 noon- 2.30pm & 5.30- midnight

174 St Mary’s Lane, Upminster, RM14 3BT
Tel: (01708) 220038 or 222606

office@stephensons.name 202 High Street Hornchurch, RM12 6QP   www.stephensons.name

call 01708 470001

Fast Efficient Honest

For free initial 
consultation 

Extensions, Party Walls, 
New Builds and Project 

Management.

SPACE, DESIGN, DETAIL
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individual or £20 for a family of 4.
Have the best dressed front door 
this Christmas! Clare from Bliss 
flowers returns on December 4th 
and 11th for a Christmas wreath 
making workshop. All materials 
will be provided including a hot 
drink and mince pie. £40 pp, call 
to book: 01708 642970. This year 
our Christmas Celebration takes 
place on Sunday, December 18th. 
Find that last minute unique gift 
from a wide range of craft and 
food stalls. There will also be 
some children’s activities during 
the day and live festive music for 
all to enjoy

Kushoom 
Bugh 
Restaurant
It’s nice to meet up with family 
and friends over the Christmas 
and New Year period and enjoy 
a meal together.  The Kushoom 
Bugh Indian Restaurant in St 
Mary’s Lane will only be shut on 
Christmas Day.  This family run 
business established in 1978 is 
fully licensed and air conditioned.  
Full contact details are in their 
advert on page 12.

Fortune’s 
Always Hiding
Fortune’s Always Hiding: From 
Stratford to Seville is a 352-page 
hardcover must-read book for 
all Hammers devotees. The 
author, Paul Brand, was brought 
up in Upminster and attended 
Upminster Infant and Juniors 
school and Coopers. Paul takes 
us through the Hammers’ recent 
history, with a fan’s-eye view that 
reads like “The Secret Diary of a 

West Ham Fan Aged 40 and 3/4”. 
Chronicling a turbulent few years, 
from the final days at Upton Park 
to a European semi-final, this 
captivating account will resonate 
with anyone whose happiness is 
unwisely invested in the fortunes 
of their favourite team.  
The release date of the book is 
January 9 2023, about the same 
time as your Christmas cards are 
likely to be delivered, if my recent 
experience of the postal service 
is anything to go by. The book is 
published by Pitch Publishing 
Ltd. and is now available to 
pre-order from Amazon priced 
at £18-99. If you would prefer to 
order from another source the 
ISBN-13 is 978-1801504164.
ROY BRAND

3rd Upminster 
Scout Group 
Adult volunteers
needed
The 3rd Upminster Scout Group, 
has a 91 year history of providing 
fun and adventure for young 
people of Upminster, and we are 
a successful and large group in 

a good financial position. We 
meet at and are sponsored by 
Upminster Methodist Church and 
Trinity United Reformed Church.
We currently need more adult 
support across our 5 sections 
(Beavers 6-8, Cubs 8-10.5, Scouts 
10.5-14). This could be in a leader 
or assistant role in one of our 
sections, or a support role helping 
with administration, equipment, 
Group HQ or Group Executive. 
Our associated Explorer Scout 
Unit (14-18) also needs adult 
support. Appropriate training 
and support will be provided 
by experienced leaders.  We 
can also support young leaders  
(14-18) in support of Duke of 
Edinburgh service element 
in our sections and as part 
of our District programme.                                               
Our Cub Scout Pack meeting at 
Trinity URC on Tuesday evenings 
(6.30pm – 8pm) currently has
space for young people aged 
8-10.5 years old wishing to join.
Please contact 3rdups.scouts@
gmail.com if you can offer any 
help or would like to make a 
joining enquiry for a young person. 
MARK SCRACE, 
Group Scout Leader
ADAM WOODGATE,
Deputy Group Scout Leader
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 “The best 
   training 
   and trainers 
   I’ve ever had 
   in my life!”
    Sash 

Facebook “f” Logo CMYK / .eps Facebook “f” Logo CMYK / .eps

Find us at:
CTC House
81B Front Lane
Cranham
Upminster RM14 1XL

01708 221908
www.infitness.co.uk

FEEL HAPPIER AND HEALTHIER THROUGH:
• Exercise     • Nutrition     • Lifestyle

FROM YOUR LOCAL EXPERTS AT INFITNESS
GET IN TOUCH NOW!

NEW GYM OPENING SOON IN CRANHAM

LOCATED BEHIND TESCO EXPRESS

A & P ANTIQUES & VINTAGE
DOWNSIZING?  DECLUTTERING?

We Buy...
 • Gold & Silver
 • Jewellery & Watches
 • Medals & Militaria
 • Crystal & Porcelain
 • Old Currency & Toys
 • Furniture

And Much More!

Over 20 years experience
Friendly & professional

Call Us On...
01277 201508
07974 085985
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CHRISTMAS 
CONCERTS

Christmas Voices In aid of 
Saint Francis Hospice - This 
concert for Choirs and Audience 
directed by Mac Crawford, will 
take place at St Andrew’s Church 
Hornchurch on Saturday, 10th 
December at 7pm. Admission 
£5 (children free).  This year we 
feature St Andrew’s Church Choir, 
Sound Company, Saint Francis 
Hospice Choir and Children from 
St Edward’s Primary School. 
Start your Christmas with a sing 
and help us to raise much needed 
funds for Saint Francis Hospice. 

Christmas concert by The 
Liberty Singers - (formerly The 
Kingsley Choral Group) under 
their new Musical Director Mac 
Crawford, at Trinity Church, 
Station Road, Upminster on 
Friday, 16th December at 7.30pm. 
Tickets cost only £7.50 on the 
door.  Seasonal refreshments are 
included.

The Havering Concert Orchestra 
Christmas Concert - Come 
and singalong with favourite 
Christmas Carols. The Concert 
starts with Sibelius’ Karelia Suite 
and Tchaikovsky’s Nutcracker 
Suite and other Christmas 
favourites. Then, maybe a glass 
of seasonal cheer. Followed by a 
festive singalong to usher in the 

Christmas season.  Saturday, 3rd 
December 7.30pm at Frances 
Bardsley Academy, Brentwood 
Road, Romford RM1 2RR.  
Advance tickets available online 
via www.hcoweb.co.uk where 
more details can also be found. 
Tickets will be available on the
door, but will be more expensive.

Christmas at the Queen’s  - 
Pinney Talfourd solicitors 
presents Christmas at the Queen’s 
on Monday, 12th December 2022 
from 11am to 1pm – Queen’s 
Theatre, Hornchurch.  Special 
guest performances from The 
Hornchurch Can’t Sing Choir, 
Benhurst Primary School Choir 
and Pinney Talfourd Choir.  In 
aid of Kids Inspire.  To book 
tickets please call the box office at 
Queen’s Theatre on 01708 44333.

New Dimension Choir – 
Christmas Concert - Friday, 
2nd December, Havering Road 
Methodist Church, Moray Way, 
Romford RM1 4YD and Sunday, 
4th December, All Saints Ardleigh 
Green, Hornchurch RM11 2LG.  
Doors open at 7pm, concert starts 
at 7.30pm.  Tickets £7.50, under 
16s free. Tickets available on the 
door www.newdimensionchoir.com

Havering Singers - Present their 
Christmas Concert for 2022 where 
they will be joined by pupils 
from St. Mary’s Catholic Primary 
School, Hornchurch.
The programme will be a varied 
selection of seasonal favourites 
with a few surprises.
Tickets are priced at £12 for adults 
and £5 for children and can be 
purchased via https://www.
haveringsingers.org.uk/ or via the 
contact number 07342 883211
Saturday December 17th @ 7:30 
pm at Holy Cross Church, 260 
Hornchurch Road, Essex. RM11 1PX

OUT AND 
ABOUT – 
CLUBS AND 
ACTIVITIES 
Kingston Upon Thames 
Christmas Market, Saturday, 
17th December
Get into the festive spirit at 
Kingston Christmas market, one 
of the most magical Christmas 
markets in London. Wander 
around under twinkling fairy 
lights, enjoy a mug of mulled 
wine and choose from an 
assortment of delicious food to 
get you in the Christmas spirit 
then fill your stockings with 
gifts from a selection of unique 
retailers!   Beyond the town’s 
famous tumbling telephone boxes 
is Old London Road, home to 
a quirky mix of independent 
stores not to be missed including 
antiques, vintage and retro 
pieces. Leaving Upminster approx 
8.30/9.00am, Departing Kingston 
approx 4.30/5pm - £17.50. We 
are very grateful for your ongoing 
support and would like to wish 
you all a very happy Christmas 
and a peaceful and healthy 
New Year. For information and 
availability on our trips why not 
join our mailing list. Contact 
gina.savill-turner@email.com; tel 
07958 006503 or 01708 228270
joancarroll66@gmail.com; 
tel 07789 956399

Upminster Lymphoma and other 
Blood Cancer Support Group
We are an independent support 
group and if you, or anyone you 
know, have received a blood 

cancer diagnosis and wish to be 
involved with others in a similar 
position who have this shared 
experience, then why not join our 
friendly support group. We meet 
monthly at 1.30pm on a Tuesday 
afternoon at Upminster Baptist 
Church, Springfield Gardens, 
with a full program of interesting 
speakers and time to chat too.  
Our next two meetings are 22 
November and 13 December.  
Partners and carers are also most 
welcome and if you would like 
more information then please get 
in touch. Doreen & Ian Russell - 
Ian.doreen@btinternet.com 
Denise Hosking - 
Denise.hosking@gmail.com

The Arts Society, Havering 
Tuesday, 13 December 2022 - 
the Curious History of Christmas 
Food by Dr Peter Ross. The foods 
we eat at Christmas have a long, 
curious and visually spectacular 
history. This lecture narrates 
and illustrates that history from 
medieval boar’s head and brawn, 
by way of highly decorated 
seventeenth century mince pies 
to the almost forgotten Twelfth 
Night cake.   10.30 am at the 
New Windmill Hall, Upminster.  
Visitors welcome for a fee of £8.  
Please visit our website  
www,tashavering.org.uk/
Lectures/FutureLectures.aspx 
Facebook: www.facebook.com/
groups/199870022175485 
or contact us at info@tashavering
org.uk, or telephone 
01708 221903.

The Old Chapel Tea & Talk 
Wednesday, 11th January - 
Michael Gilbert will present an 
illustrated talk ‘A Tonic to the

07761 049852
I’ve got you covered.
From logos, branding and business design, to websites and wedding artwork, 
I can deliver professional and creative designs for your business or personal needs. 

07859 403079
theberkleygraphicdesignco.com

Contact Hannah Nicholls

continued on page 17
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BRITANNIA EXTERIOR CLEANING

Pressure Washing

Steam Cleaning

Roof Moss Removal

Biocide Treatment

Softwashing

Gutter Clearing

Fascia Soffit & Gutter Cleaning

01708 300479 / 07968 723570

admin@britanniaexteriorcleaningservices.co.uk
www.britanniaexteriorcleaningservices.co.uk

CONTACT LLOYD FOR A FREE QUOTE 

01708 921360 / 07921 513970
www.rjwatsoncarpentryandjoinery.co.uk

Family Run Est. 1975 45+ Years Experience
Fully Insured Free Quotes No Deposits

rosseldridge84@hotmail.co.uk www.sr-roofers.co.uk

01708 551714 / 07743 406418

Roof Leak & Roof Repair Specialists
Roof Overhauls & Maintenance
New Tiled Roofs & Velux Windows
New Flat Roofs - Felt & Rubber
Chimney Stacks Repaired & Removed
Lead work, Pointing & Rendering

uPVC Guttering, Fascias & Roofline
Storm Damage & Insurance Work
Pigeon / Solar Panel Guards
Asbestos Removal & Garage Roofs
The Best Quality Materials Used
24 Hour Emergency Repairs, 7 days

Celebrating over 46 years of trading with the ORIGINAL company name and telephone number!
With Over 500 genuine reviews on "TRUSTist" & Over 20,000 happy local customers!
We offer very competitive prices & will beat any genuine like for like written quote!

TOGETHER, LET’S CREATE 
THE LAWN WE BOTH LOVE

Together, let ’s create the lawn we both love  
Request your FREE Lawn Analysis today. Call us on 01277 227988 
email: essexsouth@greenthumb.co.uk or visit: greenthumb.co.uk

Our high-nutrient, high-
quality Lawn Treatments 
are expertly formulated 
to give your lawn the 
very best all year long.

We love your lawn just 
as much as you do, join 
our community of Lawn 
Lovers today.

During Autumn, it’s essential to prepare your lawn so you can enjoy it when Spring 
comes around. You may now be seeing some moss interfering with your lovely lawn, 
it’s quite common at this time of year. 

Moss loves thatch, the perfect home for moss. The best way to remove thatch, 
consequently removing moss, is with Aeration & Scarification. Now is the time for 
your lawn to benefit from Machine Work. Trust us, your lawn will thank you!

Here at GreenThumb, we share your passion for lawn perfection

From as little as

per treatment
* Based on a lawn size 

up to 40m2

£15*



Nation London 1951 and the 
Festival of Britain’. The festival 
was organised to mark the 
centenary of the Great Exhibition 
of 1851.  It was intended to 
demonstrate Britain’s contribution 
to civilisation, past, present, and 
future, in the arts, in science 
and technology, and in industrial 
design. Email: friendsoldchapel@
mary.havering.sch.uk         
Roope Hall, Trinity Church, 
Station Road, Upminster. 
Doors open at 10am – talk starts 
at 10.30am, £2 supplement 
for members,  £4 admission 
for non-members.  Tel: 01708 
224830 or Mob: 07870 558408.
Upminster British Legion 
Knit, Sew and Natter goes from 
strength to strength, there is 
always plenty of room for more 
knitters/crafters. If you can’t 
knit or sew we will help. Or just 
come along for the cuppa and 
chat (don’t sit indoors alone) 
Thursdays 2-4pm. We have Sky 
sports and BT sport in the club 
- this now includes the racing 
channels. On 3 Saturdays each 
month entertainment is provided 
in the club and Quiz Bingo on 
the last Friday of the month. Call 
the club for details or check our 
website branches.britishlegion.org.
uk/branches/upminster

Upminster Wine & Social Club 
We are a lively social club that 
started in 1965. We meet every 
3rd Thursday in the month at 
8pm in the Cranham Social Hall 
in Front Lane RM14 1XN. We 
always have a speaker and enjoy 
some wine to taste. At Christmas 
we push the boat out and have a 
small party and we organise two 
dances a year and some outings. 
Club membership fees are £26 a 
year if you would like to join us, 
please come along at 8pm on the 
3rd Thursday of the month if you 
want to see if our club is for you 
- visitor fees are £4. For further 
information please contact Kevin 
Watkinson 01708 456533.

Essex Wildlife Trust, Havering - 
monthly walks
Saturday, 3 December – 10.30 

– 12.30pm – Heybridge Basin, 
Basin Road, Maldon CM9 4RW.  
Walk along the river Blackwater in 
Heybridge Basin. (Meet at the car 
park CM9 4RW).
Sunday, 1 January 2023 – 10 
– 12.30pm join us for a stroll 
around Hornchurch Country Park 
–  meet at Ingrebourne Nature 
Discovery Centre, Hornchurch 
Country Park, Squadrons 
Approach, Hornchurch, RM12 
6DF (sat nav RM12 6TS)
The walks  are free and suitable 
for families and adults. Dogs 
permitted but not in the Nature 
Discovery Centre. Please wear 
suitable clothing and footwear.  
Booking Terry Smith 
tel: 07802212151 or 
email ts15457@netscape.net
Learn, Laugh and Live
Havering U3A meets at 2.15pm, 
on the second Wednesday of the 
month at a new venue - Romford 
Baptist Church hall, Main Road, 
RM1 3BL.  Interest groups run 
throughout the month.  Doors 
open 2pm. 
On Wednesday, 14th December 
swing into Christmas with the 
Rat Pack, presented by Howard 
Slater.  Festive classics performed 
by Frank Sinatra, Sammy Davis 
Jnr and Dean Martin. For more 
information come along or see 
our website: 
u3asites.org.uk/havering

Growing Vegetables
What better way of spending 
these dark evenings than planning 
what vegetables to grow in your 
garden next year.  Mike Jervis is 
a nationally qualified judge for 
vegetables and will be passing 
on first hand his gardening 
knowledge. You will have the 
opportunity to ask questions and 
share any problems you may have 
experienced in the past.  Join us 
on Tuesday, 13th December in 
the Windmill Hall. Doors open at 
7.15pm with the lecture starting 
at 7.45pm and ending at 9.45pm. 
There will be refreshments during 
the interval and a raffle at the 
end of the evening. Entrance 
is free to members and is £2 
for non-members. You can find 
out more about our society 
by visiting our website www.
upminsterhorticulturalsociety.co.uk
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Trusted IT Support Company in London

Stop Worrying About IT and Focus on Your Business

Business IT Services
Disaster Recovery and Continuity
Data Centre Management
Internet Connectivity
Voice & Data Cabling

01708984990 
02070936000
talk@htl.uk.com
www.htl.london

Contact Us

HTL Support offers IT Services to help your business grow

ISO 9001 
CERTIFIED

ISO 27001
CERTIFIED

                                          IS YOUR CONSERVATORY
                                   TOO HOT IN SUMMER AND TOO COLD IN WINTER?

                                            WE CAN HELP! …

TURN YOUR CONSERVATORY INTO AN ALL YEAR ROUND LIVING SPACE WITH OUR PREMIUM CONSERVATORY 
INSULATION. OUR UNIQUE ALUMINIUM QUILT SYSTEM WILL BE PROFESSIONALLY INSTALLED TO YOUR EXISTING 
CONSERVATORY FRAMEWORK AT A FRACTION OF THE COST OF A NEW TILED ROOF, WHILST REDUCING YOUR 
ENERGY BILLS | PRICES START FROM JUST £1295!

SALE NOW ON! UP TO 30% OFF | QUOTE ‘BULLETIN30’.           VISIT OUR WEBSITE FOR A FREE QUOTATION

OTHER SERVICES: UPVC FACIA, SOFFITS & GUTTERING | PREMIUM CONSERVATORY VALETING | WINDOW REPAIRS

+447396263493      sales@conservatoryinsulationsolutions.co.uk         www.conservatoryinsulationsolutions.co.uk

Get 
Found 
Online

Website design

§ One and multipage designs

§ Hobby and business websites

§ E-commerce

§ Database collections

Social media strategies

§ B2C: Instagram integration, YouTube

§ B2B: LinkedIn

Search engine optimisation

§ Keywords 

§ Website text optimisation

§ Google Business Page

contact@greycardesign.com | www.greycardesign.com 

Get 
Found 
Online

Website design

§ One and multipage designs

§ Hobby and business websites

§ E-commerce

§ Database collections

Social media strategies

§ B2C: Instagram integration, YouTube

§ B2B: LinkedIn

Search engine optimisation

§ Keywords 

§ Website text optimisation

§ Google Business Page

contact@greycardesign.com | www.greycardesign.com 
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Weatherbest Double Glazing Repairs
Fully Guaranteed

01708 437174

**LOCAL BUILDERS**
ALL BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION JOBS UNDERTAKEN

FULLY INSURED- CUSTOMER RECOMMENDATIONS AVAILABLE 
CONTACT US FOR A FREE NO OBLIGATION QUOTATION.

TEL: 01245 420351
MOBILE: 07768172842

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Delivered to over 15,500 homes
Contact Martin Flower 

Telephone: 07785 244212
E-mail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk
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Cake Decorating Club 
We are a friendly group, and 
we meet on the first Saturday 
afternoon of each month 
at the Royal British Legion 
in Hornchurch.  We have a 
demonstrator who shows us 
different aspects of sugarcraft.  
It might be royal icing, sugar 
flowers, or fondant models.  
Sometimes we have a ‘hands on’ 
afternoon where we have a go 
ourselves.  Visitors are always 
welcomed.  More details from 
Joy tel: 01708 767145.

Essex Wildlife Trust, Havering – 
Indoor meetings 
Monday, 9th January – Wildlife 
photography as seen by Tony on 
his travels throughout the UK. 
Meetings held at Fairkytes Arts
Centre, Billet Lane, Hornchurch 
RM11 1AX. Donation £3.  
2.15pm – 3.45pm.
Contact / Booking Joy Emerson, 
Secretary 07759 869910 or
Email  joyem.109@gmail.com

Upminster and District Probus Club
Have you ever thought of joining 
a gentlemen’s club?  Are you 
wondering if you would fit in?  
Why not come along to one of 
our lunch meetings, held at the 
Cranleigh Restaurant, Hornchurch, 
and find out for yourself?  You 
can be sure of a warm welcome.
If you wish to attend you will 
need to book your lunch in 
advance by telephoning our 
Lunch Secretary, Stephen Foster 
on 01708 557690 or emailing him 
at upminsterprobus.lunch@gmail.
com.  A three course lunch costs 
just £20, payable at the meeting.

Yoga and Meditation at 
Hornchurch Library
Yoga and Meditation classes are 
back at Hornchurch Library. Join 
us on Wednesday mornings, 
between 10.30am to 11.30am.  
All abilities are welcome, no 
previous experience necessary. 
Sessions are guided by Meeta 
Rajani, an experienced meditation 
practitioner. Please book on 
07949 148211 or via email 
meetarajani@outlook.com

Havering Astronomical Society
Wednesday, 14th December  7.15 
for 7.30pm. Peter Morris and 
Magda Wheatley will present 
our Christmas Quiz.  The quiz 
will be followed by the results 
of our third annual Photography 
competition.  Meetings held 
at Thames Chase, Pike Lane, 
Upminster. If you are interested in 
joining us there are more details 
on the website www.havastro.
co.uk or email enquiries@
havastro.co.uk.
Young Astronomers (aged 8-16) 
- Thursday, 29th December 7- 
8pm. Meetings held at Thames 
Chase, Pike Lane, Upminster. 
There is a mix of space news, 
talks observing when possible.  
Please email young.astronomers@
havastro.co.uk for further details.  

Craft sale
Coffee morning and Festive Fayre 
on Saturday, 10th December 
from 10am to 12noon at Trinity 
Church, Station Road, Upminster. 
On sale will be cards, jewellery, 
china and glass, jigsaw puzzles 

and Christmas items. All 
proceeds to Ahava (formerly 
Hope4Havering).
Cards by Candlelight
Sunday, 18th December at Trinity 
Church, Station Road, Upminster 
at 6,30pm. Refreshments 
available. Everybody welcome.

Music Afternoons at Hornchurch 
Library
Wednesday 14th December 
2pm–4pm.  Our traditional 
yuletide programme containing 
a seasonal mix of items from this 
and other countries.  A variety of 
music associated with Christmas 
and other religious festivals, as 
well as readings of poetry and 
prose inspired by the festive 
season.  Hot punch will be served 
during the interval.  
Admission is free of charge 
but we do ask for a nominal 
contribution towards interval 
drinks. Programmes are of 
recorded music played on high 
quality reproduction equipment. 
No pre-booking required -  just 
turn up, but if you would like 
more information call Stephen 
Raindle 01708 470670 or email 
sraindle@aol.com

Saturday Talks Club
Saturday, 10th December at 
2pm - Ralph Vaughan Williams : 
A London Symphony. Speaker is 
Andrew Rothwell.  At Roope Hall, 
Trinity Reformed Church,  Station 
Road Upminster 2- 4pm. Doors 
open 1.45.  £5 including tea and 
biscuits.  Enquiries to Mrs B Bland 
07951217930 / 01689 858701 
/ porcuspiker@hotmail.com  Mrs 
G Blake 07788751407 / 01708 
227512 /arwb@aol.com

Shirley Tours
Brick Lane Adult Panto, 
Goldilocks and the Bare Bears – 
18th February 2023. Coach travel 
from local pick up points. 3 course 
meal with waitress service, bar 
available. Matinee show. £75pp - 
ends approx 5pm. 
Email: shirley@shirleytours.co.uk 
or call 01708 227884 or 07966 
146956 (mobile has answerphone 
so please leave name and contact 
details). Fund raising for James 
Oglethorpe, Engayne, Hall Mead 
schools, All Saint’s Church and 
All Saint’s scout group. Pick up 
points: Jobbers Rest, Plough Pub 
and Avon Road.

St Luke’s and Moor Lane Church 
invite you to celebrate Christmas
Saturday, 17th Dec - Moor Lane 
5pm Carols by Candlelight
Sunday, 18th Dec - St Luke’s 
10.30am – ‘Dickensian Special’; 
St Luke’s 6pm - Carol Service; St 
Luke’s Centre 7.30pm - Kingdom 
Overflow Christmas celebration 
(Christmas quiz night with short 
worship time)
Christmas Eve - St Luke’s 4pm 
-  Christingle Service. Families 
come at 3.15pm to make your 
Christingle; St Luke’s 11.30pm  -  
“Midnight” Communion Service
Christmas Day - Moor Lane 
10am - Family Communion 
Service; St Luke’s 10.30am - 
Family Communion Service
www.stlukescranham.org
www.moorlanechurch.org

MOT & SERVICE CENTRE

01708 670773
www.a1autocentre.com

‘UK GARAGE OF THE YEAR’
FINALIST 2 YEARS RUNNING!

Free local Collection and Delivery
Family run business

5 minute drive from Upminster High St.
MOT, SERVICING, BRAKES, SUSPENSION, TYRES, MAIN

DEALER LEVEL DIAGNOSTICS & ALL OTHER GARAGE SERVICES

Assistive Technology helping with 
Independent living throughout Havering 

"Very satisfied with the service given. I live alone and find it a Godsend. 

Fortunately most of my calls are for tumbles where I lose my balance and can't 

get back on my feet without help. Thank you" Mrs C. 

Do you want to I ive more 
independently but are 
unsure how to call for help if 
something happens? Or are 
you worried about someone 
who lives on their own and is 
vulnerable? 

If so, The Havering Telecare 
Centre may be able to help you. 
We provide assistive technology 
in your own home and could also gi 
attend to your property 24 hours a -� 

.5 

• 
-0 
� 
C. ::::, 
CJ) 0 ::::, 
CJ)� • 

day in case of an emergency, 
all at a low weekly cost. 

Assistive Technology includes but 
not limited to: Pendants that can 
be worn in the garden and bath, 
Smoke & Carbon Monoxide 
detectors monitored 24 hours a 
day (we call Emergency Services 
if you are unavailable i.e. in 
hospital), Bed sensors that can 
switch on lamps when you get out 
of bed. 

If you would like to be more 
independent in your own home or 
help someone else, then please 
contact us for further details 
quoting UP21. 

Havering Telecare Centre 
Web: https://www.havering.gov.uk/telecare 

Email: telecare@havering.gov.uk
Phone: 01708 432843 

• 
Quality· Safety· Innovation 
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D.G. PLUMBING SERVICES
All plumbing work undertaken

 

01708 220994    07977 214541
52 The Grove Upminster  RM14 2ET  

FREE camera video gutter cleaning inspection
High reach vacuum tech 

No mess No ladders
FREE estimates

A C O - E D U C A T I O N A L P R E P S C H O O L F O R B O Y S
A N D G I R L S A G E D 3 - 1 1 Y E A R S
A C O - E D U C A T I O N A L P R E P S C H O O L F O

There is no need to travel far for an excellent education for your
child. Oakfields is situated in Upminster and perfectly placed for

a private education in Havering. With our passion for teaching
and our holistic approach, we ensure every child has a well-

rounded education to be able to fulfil their potential.

SPACES
AVAILABLE

Phone: 01708 256721
Email: helen.barkham@oakfieldsschool.co.uk

www.oakfieldspreparatoryschool.co.uk

Oakfields is part of the Cognita Schools Group    www.cognita.com

BOOK A PRIVATE TOUR

WE'VE BEEN RATED 'EXCELLENT' IN ALL AREAS

in our recent ISI inspect ion

Over 20 years
experience, NPTC
qualified & fully

insured Or call us on    01708 225998 / 07875 557378

All Garden Services & Regular Maintenance plus
Landscaping, Jet Washing, Overgrowns & much more!

...BOILER INSTALLATIONS

...LANDLORD SAFETY CERTIFICATES

...BOILER SERVICING

...POWER FLUSHING

BOILER BREAKDOWNS...

GAS FIRES...

COOKERS/HOBS FITTED...

BATHROOM INSTALLATION...

SRW FOR ALL YOUR PLUMBING NEEDS 
FROM FIXING A LEAKING TAP TO ...

SRW provides reliable, efficient, good value plumbing and heating 
services to havering and local areas

M: 07956 421 283 E: srwheating@virginmedia.com
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Meet with 
your Safer 
Neighbourhood 
Team
Cranham Police Safer 
Neighbourhood Team will be 
holding two drop-in meetings in 
December, on Friday, 9 December 
from 12-1pm outside the Avon 
Road shops and on Saturday, 
17 December from 12-1pm in 
Berkeley Close on the Dury Falls 
Estate. Our local o�  cers will be 
happy to speak about any issues in 
the area or if you would like crime 
prevention advice.

Tell us what you 
think
Do you know of a way in which 
we can improve our services? If 
so please inform us by contacting 
your ward Councillors via the 
details on page 2. Of course it may 
be that you are not happy with 
the way a Council decision was 
made or perhaps the way a service 
is run. � e Council operates in 
a similar way to Westminster 
in that it has an appointed 
cabinet, however there is on 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee, 
of which I am vice-chair, which 
can review decisions and the 

way services operate and make 
recommendations to cabinet to 
address any changes required. If 
you know of any areas that you 
feel warrant such attention please 
do get in contact. 
Cllr PHIL RUCK

Havering Rotary 
Club, Christmas 
Float Routes 
2022
Havering Rotary Club, with the 
help of Upminster 41 Club, will 
once again be bringing joy to 
young and old in Upminster 
and Cranham. Monies raised 
during this period will be 
donated to local charities such 
as First Step, St Francis Hospice, 
Dycourts School and Riding 
for the Disabled. *Float starts 
4pm on Sundays and Christmas 
Eve, otherwise 6.15pm.  More 
information on our Facebook 
Page.  We will be making door to 
door cash collections this year, or 
you can make an online donation 
at www.justgiving.com/rotary-
haveringeast
*Sun 11th Dec: Gaynes Park 
Road, Sycamore Ave, Beech Ave, 
Oak Ave, Elm Ave, Maple Ave, 
Acacia Ave, Lime Ave, Southview 
Drive, Cedar Ave, Hornbeam Ave, 
Aspen Grove.   

Mon 12th Dec:  Little Gaynes 
Lane, � e Grove, Parklands Ave, 
Huntsmans Road, Foxhall Road, 
Fresh� elds Ave, Corbets Ave, 
Tawny Ave, Clayton Ave.

Wed 14th Dec:  Moor Lane, 
Queens Gdns, Cranham Gdns, 
Roseberry Gdns, Waycross Road, 
Laburnham Gdns, Fairholme 
Gdns, Sunnycroft Gdns. 

� urs 15th Dec: Deyncourt Gdns, 
Courtenay Gdns, Grosvenor Gdns, 
Claremont Gdns, Marlborough 
Gdns, Esdaile Gdns, Holden Way, 
� e Fairway.

Fri 16th Dec: Spring� eld Gdns, 
Ashleigh Gdns, Roxburgh Ave, 
Meadow Way, Fair� eld Ave, 
Leasway, Rushmere Ave. 
� e Shrubbery

*Sun 18th Dec: Moor Lane, 
Heron Way, Swan Ave, Limerick 
Gdns, Kings Gdns, � e Crescent, 
Brunswick Ave.

Mon 19th Dec: Waldegrave Gdns, 
Engayne Gdns, Spencer Ave, River 
Drive, Ashburnham Gdns.

Wed 21st Dec: Chester Ave, 
Peterborough Ave, Winchester 
Ave, Rectory Gdns, St. Albans 
Road, Canterbury Ave, Westbury 
Terrace, Lich� eld Terrace.

Fri 23rd Dec: Park Drive, 
Cranston Park Ave, Melstock Ave, 
Coniston Ave, Brackendale Ave, 

*Sat 24th Dec: Severn Drive, 
Fleet Ave, Isis Drive, Stour Way, 
Humber Drive, Mersey Ave, Forth 
Road, Trent Ave, Chelmer Road, 
Clyde Crescent.
Can you help us? 
We need volunteer collectors, 
email for details 
haveringrotaryclub@gmail.com

Parklands
One of the 3 parks in Upminster 
is Parklands, the most tranquil 
one, which runs between Corbets 
Tey Road and Park Farm Road.  
Like most of our parks, it is 
su� ering from lack of funding, 
but an active Friends Group help 
to keep the park in good order, 
with litter picking, pruning and 
general maintenance.  � ey would 
welcome more volunteers; the 
work is varied and can be tailored 
to suit individual preferences. 
More Friends would also be 
welcome, to provide income for 
bird boxes, wild-� ower bulbs, etc, 
to keep the park looking well-
maintained and attractive. More 
information, including a contacts 
page, can be found at www.
friendsofparklands.org.uk
Cllr LINDA HAWTHORN

01708 473810

Curtain World Direct
Unit 8 Vicarage Road, RM12 4TB

• Nets • Heavy Curtains • Swags & Tails
• Roman Blinds • Shutters • Roller Blinds

• Vertical Blinds • Curtain Tracks
• Curtain Poles

Full fitting Service - Own fabric made up
Like a different time slot Call us! 01708 473810

Monday - Friday 10-4  Saturday 11-2
closed Thursday & Sunday
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Cut out and Reseal Service

Upminster 
Police
Please note the following dates 
to meet with the local Police 
Safer Neighbourhood Team in 
Upminster. 6th December from 
2-3pm Upminster library and 18th 
December 1-2pm, Costa, 
11 Station Road.

Govani 
Chemists
Please note opening hours over 
Christmas and New Year: 
Saturday 24th - 9am to 5.30pm
Sunday 25th - 10am to midday
Monday 26th - 10am to midday
Tuesday 27th -10am to midday
Wednesday 28th to Saturday 31st - 
normal hours 
Sunday 1st January - 10am to 
midday 
Monday 2nd January 10am to 
midday
Tuesday 3rd onwards - normal 
hours 
Please see their advert on page 4 
for contact details.

Subscriptions
We are currently collecting 
annual subscriptions at only £2 
per household. Whilst we hope 
to cover the cost of � e Bulletin 
through advertising, which we 
generally do, we need funds 
to cover any legal bills to � ght 
any problems on your behalf.  

If you are out we will leave an 
envelope. Please return this to the 
address on the front. A number 
of residents have indicated they 
are happy to pay by cheque and 
increase their donation. Any 
cheques should be made to 
Upminster & Cranham Residents’ 
Association.  We take an active 
interest in supporting you and will 
continue to do so. We are active all 
the time, not just election times.

Brooklyn Eat 
Out
If you like homemade fully loaded 
burgers and fries, or wings, ribs, 
nachos or milkshakes, then 
visit Brooklyn Eat Out, a recent 
addition to Cranham.  O� ering 
something a little di� erent to your 
everyday take out, with fresh food 
made on the premises at great 
prices, go along and give them a 
try. www.brooklyneatout.com

Upminster 
Councillor 
Surgery 
Please note that the Upminster 
Councillors’ ward surgery will 
be held on Monday, December 
12th,at Costa Co� ee on the 
eastern side of Station Road 
between 10 to 11am.  We would 
be pleased to see you.  In the 
meantime, if you need to contact 
us our contact details are here on 
page 2.
Cllrs OSCAR FORD,
LINDA HAWTHORN AND 
CHRIS WILKINS 

Foodbank 
With the rising cost of living the 
Foodbank is under severe strain 
with increased requests for 
assistance.  If you can donate via 
one of the supermarkets, that’s 
great, but not everything clients 
need is donated in su�  cient 
quantity so it is helpful for them 
to have monetary donations as 
well so they can stock up on items 
donated less often.  And they have 
to meet the costs associated with 
running a warehouse; it all adds 
up.  You could send a cheque, 
payable to Kingdom Storehouse 
Ltd, to the Harold Hill Food Bank, 
Unit 1, Guardian Business Centre, 
Faringdon Avenue, Romford, RM3 
8FD, or you could go online to 
https://haroldhill.foodbank.org.
uk/give-help/donate-money/  
Please consider donating – it 
could make so much di� erence to 
a family in need. 

Queen’s Theatre,
Spring 2023 
Queen’s � eatre has announced 
three productions for its Spring 
2023 season, which will include 
the world premiere of Rebus: A 
Game Called Malice by Ian Rankin 
and Simon Reade, produced by 

Dan Schumann, Lee Dean and 
Queen’s � eatre Hornchurch. 
Playing 2 – 25 February.   
From  2 – 18 March, the theatre 
premieres its commission of 
� e Flood by � urrock based 
nationally acclaimed playwright, 
Vickie Donoghue. � is major 
new drama, inspired by the 
Canvey Island � oods of 1953, is 
an extraordinarily tender and 
timely play about calling a place 
home - and what that really 
means. Finally, the theatre will 
be producing a new � eatre 
Nation Partnerships production 
of Roy Williams’ award-winning 
play Sucker Punch from 30 
March – 15 April. After opening in 
Hornchurch, Sucker Punch will be 
touring the UK. Sucker Punch is a 
bruising and funny play, winner 
of the Alfred Fagon Award, which 
explores being young and black in 
the 80’s. 

kerrys.ironing@outlook.com07932 066 338

Kerry’s Professional
Carpet & Domestic
Cleaning Services

Domestic Cleaning Services
Kitchen, Bathrooms, Living Room, 
Dining Room, Bedrooms, Stairs, Halls, 
Foyer, Conservatories, Loft Areas
End of Term Tenancy Cleans
Office Cleaning
Spring / Deep Cleans
Windows (internal only)
Oven Cleaning

Carpet Cleaning Services
Carpets & Rugs Cleaned and Turbo 
Dried using Sensi 210
Upholstery Cleaning
Leather Cleaning 

Other Services
Companionship
Companion to Doctors, Dentist, Hospital Visits
Dementia Trained
Shopping
General Gardening

Ironing / Laundry Services Available
Ironing Service
Laundry Service
Dry Cleaning Service
Quilts
Alterations
Wedding Dresses 
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Janice's Electrolysis Clinic 

01708 727239
Janice specialises in permanent hair removal
 for white hairs, grey, blond and dark hairs, 

for fair skin, Asian skin and darker skin colours.
 Other treatments eliminate: 

Facial Thread Veins and Spider Naevi
Skin Tags, Common Warts & Milia.

 
See website for more information

which is second to none. So if you want honest advice and excellent treatment please don’t hesitate to get in touch. 

 

Suite 3, 67 Butts Green Road, 
Hornchurch, Essex, RM11 2JS

www.janiceselectrolysisclinic.co.uk

T:�01708�470�420

M:�07939�134�862
215576

215576

•�REPAIRS�•�SERVICING •�INSTALLATION

•�GAS�LEAKS�•�LANDLORD�CERTS�•�POWER�FLUSHING

•�PLUMBING REPAIRS�• WATER�LEAKS

A1 GAS�BOILERS
INSTALLATION�SERVICE�&�REPAIRS

EngineerAPPROVED�INSTALLER

OVER�40�YEARS�EXPERIENCE

 Could you be a Shared Lives Carer?  

to support a vulnerable adult to live independently as part of 
your family, we will offer you training, support and a weekly 
allowance of up to £450 per week  

 

• All plumbing maintenance
• New installations
• System upgrades
• Boiler changes

• Bathrooms
• Kitchens 
• Radiators, taps and stopcocks
• Leak repairs and more

Reliable and respectable, skilled tradesmen.

01375 430300 / 07795514198 smpandp@hotmail.com



DAVID WILLIAMS & SONS
LANDSCAPE GARDENER AND

NURSERY MAN
★ PAVING A SPECIALITY                      
★ WALLING
★ TREE FELLING, FENCING

B.A.G.S.D. Upminster & District Branch 
www.bagsdupminster.co.uk 

GSD obedience classes are held at  
St Laurence Church Hall Upminster  
Thursday evenings from 8.00pm 
For more information  
Phone Steve on 01375676990 

 Sally on 07950962677 

10 Station Road, Upminster, Essex Rm14 2ub

�44 �0� 1�0� 22� ���     �     in�o���ati��om

JOHN SMEDLEY, PAUL SMITH, 
OLIVER SWEENEY, PARAJUMPERS, 
CIRCOLO 1901, LIMITATO, JEFFERY 

WEST

AllCARPENTRY
All Aspects of Carpentry

Staircases, Laminate Flooring, Flatpacks,
Doors, Skirting, Kitchens, Wardrobes

WWW.ALLCARPENTRY.CO.UK 
TEL: 01708 525682
MOB: 07950 384595

Printed by Herts & Essex Printers, Unit 14, Mead Business Centre, Hertford, SG13 7BJ

27 Corbets Tey Road, Upminster, RM14 2AR
01708 222398

www.stuartikeman.co.uk

FOOT HEALTH TREATMENTS
£30.00 Home Visits

A friendly, efficient and professional service

Published by Upminster & Cranham Residents’ Association. 


